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Project Progress – Mike Girvan (MG) held a site meeting with all the contractors involved. He apologised for short 

advance notice of the meeting but it had to be held quickly to suit Enercon visits to the UK. Co-op Bank were unable to 

attend as they are working on the credit approval application (they are now behind schedule but hopefully will work 

quickly to catch up so that the project time-line is not delayed) . The site meeting went well and included Enercon, 

Agrilek, George Campbell and Jones Brothers. The latter will probably be main contractor. At present all indications are 

that the construction costs will be within budget. A significant saving will now arise from a change in the turbine base 

design to ‘non-buoyant’ bases.  The price of the road is being finalised – the work will take 30 weeks.   

 

The under river crossing for the cable run to Fasnakyle Power Station has met a snag. Initial test bores have hit problems 

with depth of gravel layer and extremely hard rock strata. Cost of the crossing will probably double as a larger drilling rig 

will need to be deployed.  

 

RSPB – Co-op lawyer has come back this week with final points and these have been put to RSPB. No word yet from BP 

regarding their input to the proposed agreements. The delays in closing matters with the Bank and RSPB may now cause 

some difficulty due to the restricted periods (when work cannot be done) in the vicinity of the reserve.  Ideally 

Corrimony Energy Ltd (CEL) would like to start on the road in February.  The portion within the RSPB reserve is 

expected to take 40 days and MG would like to start once the bank approval has been secured (but potentially pre-

financial close which is hoped for by end of February).  This will need some juggling by Mike to get all the road work 

done in time for the concrete lorry transits. August to October will see the concrete pouring for the bases - that will 

involve a lot of lorry movements 1 day in each week for 5 weeks (potentially 55 lorries in one day – ie 5 an hour over 11 

hours) though a mixer may be put on site. Mid October the turbines will probably be delivered. Community to be kept 

informed and warnings provided of these two events nearer the time once the detailed logistics are known.   

 

There will be frequent meetings once the Co-op Bank have approved the project finance (hopefully next week)   

 Finance TC 

Inner Moray Firth (IMF)– Tanya Castell (TC) advised a time line for costs had been asked for. No funding for 

retrospective costs. Details of costs to be claimed and estimated timings to be submitted. 

Ward Discretionary Fund – Anne MacDonald (AM) wrote to obtain feed-back on reasons for their declining any 

financial support after we had been encouraged to apply. The matter is now to be reconsidered on Monday when 

Councillor Davidson will be back and able to participate . AM to submit request for £5,000 

 

Leader –AM feels a Community Development Co-ordinator would be suited to Leader funding. We will need someone 

to carry out this role on a paid basis and some or all of that cost could be met from grant funding. Some queries on the 

application form questions to still to resolve e.g.  do we have an Equal Opportunities Policy, Child Protection Policy.  

Action: AM to circulate and subsequently submit application - ET to look into written policies for Equal 

Opportunities and Child Protection. 

 

Highland Opportunities – not proceeding as we can’t take on any more debt given the proposed financial structure. 

 

Private Donations – Suggested that we write to the new owners of Glen Affric Lodge. They are not UK 

taxpayers but may agree to a donation as a matter of community good-will. ACTION: AM and MB Compile 

lists of names and addresses and send letters in January. 
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                                                              Registered Scottish Charity No: SC041340 

                    

            7.30 pm 13th January  2012 – Blairbeg Hall, Drumnadrochit 

  
 

Attendees
: 

Andrew & Tanya Castell, Erik Trelfer, Anne MacDonald , Mike Girvan,  Pierre Lebrun, David Fraser, Fiona 

Urquhart    Apologies: Neil MacInnes, Bruce Nelson,  Bill McDermott,  Robin Sproull,  Mary Brook, 

Russell Fraser, Norman Ross   & Peter MacDonald  

 

 Minutes of  Meeting 21st December 2011  

Discussion: the minutes of the previous meeting were agreed and signed.  The action log was reviewed and updates added. 

 Current Situation MG 
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Bank Balance – Mary Brook via briefing to ET advised further CES drawdown applied for to meet hall hire, 

printing ink and lawyers fees total £2,745.89. Bank  balance currently £1063.36 (before payment of outstanding invoices 

and cheques in course of clearing). MB also submitted a written financial summary. 

VAT –Soirbheas is now registered.  
 

Co-op Bank Account – MB received letter from bank - having taken over two months to deliberate the bank 

inexplicably refused us an account for Soirbheas Trading on the basis our balance sheet was not considered strong 

enough inviting us to re-apply after the next financial year accounts were to hand! In view of the urgency ET responded 

immediately and robustly and engaged with a senior manager. A copy of the correspondence was also sent to Neil Gray 

asking if he could  use any influence he had on our behalf. It was pointed out to the bank that last year’s accounts were 

just a snap-shot in time and the company had been largely dormant in that period. The bank was directed to the current 

position – payment for VAT reclaim imminent, substantial bankable asset in the windfarm option to lease and imminent 

substantial grant payment due from Social Investment Scotland  A swift about turn resulted and Co-op have promised to 

have account facility in place for us by next week. 

 

 Legal Representation A Castell 

AC, TC and MG attended a two hour meeting with CEL and Soirbheas lawyers. This has started the process to document 

the contractual relationships envisaged between the parties and set up a framework. Some issues remain to be resolved 

such as : 

a) Grid Connection –as there is 1 grid connection for OFGEM purposes this must be for all 5 turbines as one Generating 

Station – the concept of Soirbheas leasing a portion of the grid connection as previously envisaged seems to be difficult.  

However it might be possible to include an option to pursue an access to the grid in the future. 

b) Bank/Social Investment Scotland (SIS) – CEL to conclude Power Purchase Agreement and revenue from this to be 

paid into one account locked down by Co-op. An understanding between Co-op and SIS will also be needed. SIS loan 

will run 10 years and Co-op probably 12 years depending on how quickly loans are paid down although given the 

importance of the Co-op’s involvement in making the structure work, it is likely that the bank debt will not be paid down 

before SIS has been repaid. SIS agreement with Soirbheas contains a covenant requiring a defined level of benefit being 

paid to the community – this could inhibit quicker debt pay down. Hopefully it will express the community benefit as a 

percentage of Revenue as this would be more helpful than a fixed amount. 

c) Cost Over Run – Soirbheas Trading’s access to funding is finite and public funding must be secured before the start of 

the project so the charity would be severely limited in being able to raise more once the project begins. Agreement will 

need to cater for  hypothetical scenario of a significant cost over-run – one option could be CEL loaning us enough to 

cover it or if it was a substantial amount, agreement to take on the community’s turbine.  However there is a concern as 

to how this impacts SIS’s involvement. 

These issues need to be added to the risk register.  Action TC 

 

It is not clear who pays for SIS’s lawyers (Morton Fraser) – Action TC 

 

 Community Engagement  

Membership:  259 members.   

Website – TC has done some work on posting some articles to the web-site –  ‘SAC on Broadband’, ‘Behaviour of 

People around Renewables’ and  ‘On and Off-shore wind-farms – who benefits?’ 

Training – Community Energy Scotland have offered training on how to disburse money – travel paid – morning and 

evening sessions on Harris – Action: TC will attend to represent us. 

 

Currently the grid connection is for 10MW – Mike is applying for this to be increased by 1.05MW - if accepted it could 

add around £200,000 to the potential income (though some extra costs will be incurred in doing this).  

Nigel Fraser has offered his services to join the Board and Russell Fraser has also expressed interest in helping. It was 

agreed that both would be useful additions to strengthen the team. 

ACTION: TC  to contact Nigel and ask him to supply a summary of c.v. ET to contact Russell and encourage him 

to join. ET to send directors form to Nigel. 

 

 

 Matters Arising and Any Other Business  

DATE OF NEXT MEETINGS:  

Steering Group Meeting Thursday 16
th

 February at 7.30 pm – Balnain Hall, Balnain & Thursday 29
th

 March 

venue TBA 

 Chairman:                                                                                           Tanya Castell  

Clerk to the Board:                                                                                           Erik Trelfer 

Date:  


